COUNCIL ON BANKING
MINUTES OF MARCH 11, 2010 MEETING
In attendance: Robert V.A. Harra, Jr., Council Chairman; Edward A. Reznick, Council Member; Clinton W. Walker, Council Member; Christina M. Favila, Council Member; Richard H. Derrickson, Council Member; Robert A. Glen, State Bank Commissioner; Francis S. Babiarz, Deputy Bank Commissioner; and David Bakerian, Public Observer.
Public notice of the meeting was published in the News Journal and the Delaware State News prior to the meeting.  The meeting was held at Buena Vista State Conference Center.
1.
The meeting was called to order by Chairman Harra at approximately noon.
2.
Minutes of the May 21, 2009 meeting were approved.
3.
Commissioner Glen reported on the status of pending legislation.

a.
A bill to amend Section 944 of Title 5 has been proposed to clarify that interest rates could be charged credit card customers that are lower than the maximum rate provided in a schedule or formula.  The proposal was prompted by the decision in McCoy v. Chase from the United States Court of Appeals for the 9th Circuit.  In that case, a credit card agreement had disclosed a maximum rate, but the bank had increased the rate to a point below that maximum.  The 9th Circuit Court ruled that this increase below the maximum was improper.  The Commissioner had submitted an amicus brief to the 9th Circuit stating that an increase less than the maximum was allowable, and other Circuit Courts had also ruled that such action was proper.  There is no State Court ruling on the issue; a bill was therefore being drafted to amend Section 944 to clarify that such a rate increase was consistent with the language and intent of the existing section.  The 9th Circuit decision was currently on appeal to the United States Supreme Court.

b.
A bill had been proposed that would authorize county and municipal governments to make consumer loans backed by bonds for energy improvements.  These loans would be secured by and payable from a voluntary assessment imposed on the property.  The Council was very concerned that the proposal in its current form would give such assessments a higher priority than first lien mortgages and believed that such lien priority would be inappropriate public policy.  In addition, the Council also commented that property owners who received such loans might inadvertently default on mortgages because of mortgage provisions requiring the consent of the existing mortgagee to any additional liens.  This proposal commonly known by the acronym PACE, standing for Property Assessed Clean Energy.

c.
Senate Bill 188 was passed in January.  This Bill relates to the lottery and, among other things, prohibits persons from structuring financial transactions to evade currency transaction reports.

d.
House Bill 102 would provide a safe harbor with immunity for reporting financial exploitation of the elderly and infirm.  The bill was initiated by the Attorney General’s Office and assigned to the Judiciary Committee.  The trial lawyers association has proposed an amendment.

e.
House Bill 303 would require the licensing of all facilitators of tax refund anticipation loans.  Most of these loans, however, were issued through national banks that the State Bank Commissioner could not regulate, so that the Commissioner’s authority under this proposal would be very limited.  The Council again noted that enactment of a law with such limited scope and enforceability would be inappropriate public policy.  The bill currently had been deferred pending a review by the Attorney General’s Office of a model act.

f.
A bill had been proposed involving the regulation of litigation financing companies.  Because financing had long been prohibited under the common law doctrines of maintenance and champerty, the position of the Delaware State Bar Association and judiciary was needed before this bill could be formally proposed.  The Commissioner then responded that the following bills from the previous session were still pending:  Senate Bill 40, involving a notice of mortgage interest rate increases; Senate Bill 51, involving a notice of mortgage loan delinquencies; Senate Bill 157, increasing the bankruptcy “Homestead” exemption from $50,000 to $125,000; House Bill 250, involving the Delaware Film Financing Incentive; House Bill 247, amending Title 6 by rewriting various consumer laws; House Bill 221, amending Title 6 regarding credit service organizations to add a private right of action and Attorney General enforcement.

g.
The Commissioner noted that the following bills from the previous session had been enacted:  House Bill 73, the Delaware version of the “SAFE” Act requiring the State licensing of mortgage loan originators.  The Commissioner noted that approximately 1,300 to 1,400 mortgage loan originators were being licensed and that bank employees were exempt from the Act which otherwise required criminal background checks, fingerprints, initial and continuing education, testing and bonds.  Some attrition was expected because the pass rate for the test in other states was approximately 70%.  Also passed was Senate Bill 108, regarding title and payday loans which were amendments to Title 5; the Delaware State Bar Association’s trust bill and an amendment to Debt Management Services Act.
4.
The Commissioner then discussed the budget for the State Bank Commissioner’s Office and distributed the relevant pages of the budget bill and the Governor’s recommended budget.  The budget was approximately $3,700,000, the same as last year.  The Commissioner noted that the Office was losing two authorized positions reducing the number from 40 to 38.  Previously, part of the original Mortgage Loan Originator Bill had added two authorized positions.  Funding for those two positions may be lost, although still needed for temporary employees.  

a.
A question was raised concerning the number of complaints that the Office received.  The Commissioner replied that many of the complaints were of a boiler plate nature and also had been forwarded from federal agencies.  

b.
The number of business licensees had decreased primarily because of a reduction in the number of mortgage company licensees.  

c.
The number of state bank charters over the course of years was approximately 40 which is now down to 18.  The total number of banks in 2008 was 25 with 18 state charters and 7 national charters.  

d.
A question was raised concerning the assistance we give to the FDIC on a bank closing.  The Commissioner replied that we file a complaint in the Court of Chancery and the FDIC is appointed as receiver if the bank is insured.  

e.
No new banks or non-depository trust companies had applications pending.

f.
The Commissioner added that the supervisory assessment for banks was extremely low last year because of the revenue from mortgage loan originator licensing.

5.
The Commissioner next noted that the Bank Franchise Tax revenues had been significantly reduced from 2007; when the tax revenue collected was approximately $175,000,000, the estimate for the current year is approximately $30,000,000.  Everyone was hopeful for improvement.

6.
The Commissioner next noted that consumer education was less active.  The focus in recent years has been on mortgage outreach, although the lead in this is now being performed by the State Housing Authority.  $75,000 has been allotted to the Commissioner’s Office in the budget epilogue for consumer education.
7.
The Council inquired as to the specific requirements concerning bank closing resulting from adverse weather conditions.  The Commissioner noted that the requirements are found in Chapter 13 of Title 5 and that he had received no complaint regarding any bank closing during the recent storms. 
8.
The next meeting will be scheduled for the beginning of 2011.

9.
The meeting adjourned at 1:30 p.m.
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